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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On July 14, 2009, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Springdale, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on April 23, 2009, and a pre-hearing order was filed on

April 24, 2009.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been marked

Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record without

objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all pertinent dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.
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3. The claimant is entitled to a weekly compensation rate of

$296 for temporary total disability and $222 for permanent partial

disability.

By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Compensability of the claimant’s low back injury.

2. Related medical.

3. Temporary total disability.

4. Attorney’s fees.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“Claimant was injured on December 17, 2008.
She injured her back when she fell at work.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondent denies Claimant sustained a
compensable injury to her back on December 17,
2008.”

The claimant in this matter is a forty-three-year-old female

who was employed by the respondents to process chicken.  On

December 17, 2008, the claimant had a verbal altercation with the

lead person, Peggy Harp, on process line 5 at the respondent’s

place of business.  The claimant states that she was very upset and

that Peggy Harp pulled on her; however, there is no allegation by

the claimant that this pulling by Peggy Harp caused injury to her

body.

The claimant went to her supervisor’s office and drank water

to calm down.  She was then sent to a different line to work.  The

claimant testified as follows:
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“A. I was sitting down crying.  For how long,
I don’t remember.  I couldn’t breathe very
well nor could I speak very well.  I wanted to
ask for help to a woman that was working
across the line, but I couldn’t.  That’s when
I felt pressure around my neck area and I
grabbed my chest.

Q. And what happened then?

A. I woke up in the hospital.

The central issue in this matter is whether the claimant

sustained a compensable injury to her lumbar spine on December 17,

2007.  The burden rests upon the claimant to prove her injury

compensable.

In order to meet this burden, the claimant must show this

alleged injury satisfies the requirements of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(D).  This subsection requires that the claimant prove by

objective medical evidence the actual existence of the physical

injuries alleged to be compensable.

Diagnostic tests reveal a disc bulge and a small disc

protrusion at L5-S1 in the claimant’s lumbar spine.  As this

constitutes the independent observation of findings beyond the

claimant’s voluntary control, the claimant has satisfied the

objective medical evidence requirements contained in Ark. Code Ann.

§11-9-102(4)(D) and Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-107(A)(i).

Next, the claimant must prove her injuries meet the

requirements in Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i).  Specifically:

(1) The injury arose out of and occurred in
the course of the employment.

(2) The injury was caused by a specific
incident.
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(3) The injury is identifiable by time and
place of occurrence.

(4) The injury caused internal or external
physical harm to the claimant’s body.

(5) The injury required medical services or
resulted in disability.

The claimant must show the existence of a causal relationship

between a specific employment related incident and the physical

injury. She need not prove the employment related incident was the

sole or even “major” cause of the physical injury, only that the

employment related incident contribute to her ultimate

difficulties.  Clearly, aggravations of pre-existing conditions may

still constitute “compensable” injuries.  It is not necessary that

the claimant prove the existence of this causal relationship by

medical evidence, nor is there any requirement that this causal

relationship be supported by objective findings.

The Appellate Courts have consistently held that the required

causal relationship has been established when the claimant proves:

(1) The occurrence of a specific employment
related incident or accident.

(2) The appearance of symptoms indicative of
the occurrence of the physical injury within a
reasonable period of time following the
employment related incident or accident.

(3) The injury is logically and reasonably
attributable to the trauma that was produced
by the specific employment related incident or
accident, and

(4) There is no evidence of any other equally
or more probable cause of the claimant’s
current difficulties.



5

It is the claimant’s contention that her lumbar problems

resulted from her falling off of the stool she was sitting on.

While the claimant has no memory of falling, a medical report form

the Ozark Family Practice P.A. states, “Eye witness from

significant other states that she clutched her chest and fell

over.”

However, given the description of the claimant’s testimony

about sitting on a stool before she lost memory, I do not believe

a fall from that position could cause the objective medical

findings offered by the claimant.  As to what actually happened, we

only have the testimony of the claimant prior to losing her memory

and passing mention of a fall in medical records.

I do not find the claimant to be a credible witness in that

she was evasive in testimony during the hearing and in her

deposition.  During direct examination the claimant had the

following exchange:

“Q. Had you ever had any treatment or problems
with your lower back before this accident?

A. I had had treatment for problems that I had
with my upper back between my two arms, ut not
on the lower back.

Q. And had you ever had any problems - any
pain or problems with the lower back?

A. No.

Medical records from Carroll Regional Medical Center dated

November 1, 1996, reflect the claimant had back pain all down her

right side.  Another record from the same provider in August 1997

shows complaints of “mid lower back” pain.  A radiology report from
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that visit gives the following impression, “Suspicious for left

pedicle fracture of L-5.”  On January 11, 1998, a progress note

from Dr. John Nash stated, “Low back hurts.”  The claimant was

diagnosed with, among other things, a back sprain.

The claimant had the following exchange with respondents’

counsel:

“Q. Do you remember my taking your deposition?

A. Yes.

Q. on Page 14 of your deposition beginning at
Line 4, I asked you prior to December 1, 2008,
did you have any problems with dizziness.  And
your answer was no.  Do you recall that?

A. Yeah, but it was many years ago.

Q. Many years ago.  We have introduced into
evidence medical records found at Respondent’s
Exhibit 1, Page 46, reflecting dizziness -
complaints of dizziness in 2003 and in 2004.
Do you recall that?

A. Yeah.  It’s been a long time.

Q. We have also introduced into evidence at
Respondent’s Exhibit 1, Page 27, a complaint
of dizziness at the emergency room in 2007.
Do you recall that?

A. Yes.  I have had dizziness at times, but
due to my asthma and the heat that’s involved
where I work when I had to work near the ovens
and perhaps also because of my high blood
pressure.

Q. Yes, ma’am.  Why did you tell me under oath
in your deposition on May 29, 2008, that you
ever had any problems with dizziness prior to
December 17, 2008?

A. Because that was a long time ago.

Q. I see.  You also have never had any
problems with your low back below the base of



7

your neck before December 17, 2008 isn’t that
correct?

A. Maybe a couple of times at Tyson, there
were times when I fell having slipped and then
I was sent to the doctor and then I went right
back to work.

Q. In your deposition on page 12 -

THE INTERPRETER: Should I look for it?

Q. (BY MS. GRAHAM) - Line 1, I asked you
before December 17, 2008, had you ever been
treated by any doctor for your back.  And your
answer was, yes, the base of my neck.  Then I
asked you have you ever been related lower
than the base of your neck, around the waist
area the back area, before December 17, 2008.
And your answer was no.  Do you recall that.

A. Yeah, because I never had any pain like
this or pain in my legs like I have now.

Q. I have introduced into evidence on behalf
of Tyson medical records that reflect back
problems, low back and back treatment in 1996,
September - August and October of 1997, 1998,
and 1999.  Do you recall that treatment?

A. For problems in the upper part of my back,
yes.

Q. And if those medical records say it’s your
low back, are you telling the Judge that those
records are wrong?

A. It could have been that I fell down - and I
did have a couple of falls back many years ago
- that, yes, I went to the hospital.  And then
I was fine and went right back to work.

Q. Okay.  And then, of course, Dr. Armstrong’s
records that have been introduced into
evidence before December 17, 2008, reflect
that in October and December of 2008, he is
treating you for lumbago and has prescribed
Flexeril.  Are aware of that?

THE INTERPRETER: the drug’s name again?

MS. GRAHAM: Flexeril.
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A. Yeah, he was treating me.

Q (BY MS. GRAHAM) Now, before December 17,
2008, you had never been treated in the
emergency room of any hospital, is that
correct?

A. No, I was actually for the smoke that
bothered my asthma, and my lungs were
congested.

Q. In your deposition on Page 9, Line 25, I
asked have you ever, before December of 2008,
been treated in any emergency room.  And your
answer was no.  Do you remember that
testimony, ma’am?

A. Yes, I do.  I remember it.  I was nervous.

Q. I see.  Well, we have introduced into
evidence records that reflect you were seen in
the emergency room in 1996, ‘97, ‘98, ‘99,
2001, 2004, and 2007.  Do yo recall all those
visits?

A. Yes, I do.  Like I say to you again,
problems probably due to asthma or for my
blood pressure.”

Again the claimant’s testimony does not reflect what medical

records submitted in this case show.

Even giving that all the claimant has testified to is true,

which I do not believe, and that she could prove that the type of

fall she sustained could have caused her objective medical

findings, which I do not believe it could, I still do not find her

lumbar injury compensable.

The fall was idiopathic in nature.  The claimant has a history

of dizziness, anxiety, and high blood pressure.  There is no

evidence that her fall was caused by any other force other than

herself.  The claimant has failed to meet her burden in this

matter.
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From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on April 23, 2009, and contained in a

pre-hearing order filed April 24, 2009, are hereby accepted as

fact.

2. The claimant has proven by a preponderance of the evidence

that she has objective medical findings of lumbar spine

difficulties.

3. The claimant failed to prove a causal connection between

her alleged fall and her objective medical findings of lumbar

difficulties.

4. The fall that the claimant suffered was idiopathic in

nature.

5. The claimant failed to prove that she sustained a

compensable work related injury on December 1, 2008.

6. The claimant failed to prove her entitlement to medical

treatment and temporary total disability benefits.
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ORDER

Based on the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


